ALG

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Inventory—Nomination Form

For NPS use only

received

2 1983

date entered

See instructions in *How to Complete National Register Forms* Type all entries—complete applicable sections

Type all entries	s—complete applicable	e sections		
1. Nam	1è			
historic	Upper Avenue	A Historic District		
and or common				
	-tion :	4		
Z. LOC	ation Roughly	brunded by Oos	tanaula Rive	r, Turner- McCa
street & number	See Continuat	ion Sheet	nue Bound W. M	not for publication
city, town	Rome	N/A vicinity of		
state	Georgia c	ode 013 county	Floyd	code 115
3. Clas	sification			
Category X district building(s) structure site object	Ownership public private both Public Acquisition N/A in process being considered	Status X occupied X unoccupied work in progress Accessible X yes: restricted yes: unrestricted no	Present Use agriculture commercial educational entertainment government industrial military	museum park x private residence religious scientific transportation other:
4. Own	er of Prop	erty		
name	Multiple Owner	rs - more than 50.		
street & number				
city, town		vicinity of	· state	
5. Loca	ation of Le	gal Description	n	
	stry of deeds, etc.	Superior Court		**************************************
street & number		Floyd County Courthou	se	
city, town	Rome		state	GA
6. Rep	resentatio	n in Existing S	Surveys	
itle	None	has this prop	perty been determined elig	gible? yes _x no
iate			federal state	countylocal
depository for su	urvey records			
city, town			state	

				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Condition exceller	nt	deteriorated	Check one unaltered	Check one X original site		
To good	AUG	ruins unexposed	_x_ altered	moved dat	:e	

Describe the present and original (if known) physical appearance

7. Description

Upper Avenue A Historic District is a late nineteenth-early twentieth century residential neighborhood which began as part of a separate suburban village on the Oostanaula's west bank across from Rome's Between the Rivers commercial and residential area. Streets in the generally flat district are laid out in a grid pattern. Single family houses on varying size lots are set back uniformly facing the streets. Land-scaping is minimal and consists mainly of well-kept lawns informally highlighted with flowers, hedges, and shrubs. The houses, the majority of which were built between 1880 and 1920, are for the most part solid one and two story frame structures. The largest, most substantial houses with some late-Victorian detailing such as decorative shingles, gable vents, large porches with scrollwork, brackets, and/or turned balusters, and stained glass were built first and are located along Avenue A and to a lesser extent along Avenue B. At the district's north edge and scattered elsewhere are more modest, early-twentieth century, single story residences with little or no detailing. The majority of these are square in plan with two to four rooms and with small front porches.

Boundary

The nominated property consists of one of two areas remaining in Rome's Old Fourth Ward that contain an intact group of historically significant structures. The boundary was drawn to exclude vacant land and new construction to the north and new low-income housing and compromised historical structures to the west. Turner-McCall Boulevard, a major intrusion on the site of an earlier historic street, and the river form boundaries on the south and east.

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Inventory—Nomination Form

Upper Avenue A Historic District

Continuation sheet Location

Item number

2



Page

Upper Avenue A Historic District is located in the City of Rome, Floyd County, Georgia on the west bank of the Oostanaula River and to the north of Turner-McCall Boulevard. Properties located on one or both side of parts of Avenue A, Avenue B, West 10th Street and West 11th Street are included in the district.

8. Significance

Period prehistoric 1400–1499 1500–1599 1600–1699 1700–1799 1800–1899X 1900–	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		landscape architectu law literature military music philosophy politics/government	re religion science sculpture social/ humanitarian theater transportation other (specify) Local history
Specific dates	1880s - 1920s	Builder/Architect Mt	ıltiple	iocar miscory

Statement of Significance (in one paragraph)

Summary Statement of Significance

Upper Avenue A Historic District is historically significant in the areas of community planning and development, architecture, and local history. In terms of community planning and development, the district is significant for its development as an early suburb of Rome, which was later incorporated into the city. In terms of architecture, the district is significant for its group of intact residences that document typical historic housing in Rome dating from the 1880s to the 1920s. In terms of local history, Upper Avenue A Historic District is significant for the collective accomplishments of the people who lived there and contributed in myriad ways to the city of Rome. These areas of significance support district eligibility under National Register criteria A, B, and C.

Community Planning and Development

The Upper Avenue A area developed originally as part of the village of DeSoto, an early suburb of Rome located on the flat land northwest of the historic heart of Rome in Between the Rivers and across the Oostanaula River. DeSoto began a slow growth in the 1870s and 1880s as Rome entrepreneurs and land companies laid out streets and sold lots in the area. The development moved northward into the Upper Avenue A residential area from North Fifth Avenue, the village's commercial center located two blocks to the district's south. By the late 1880s Avenue A was growing into a neighborhood for businessmen and professionals from Rome, and in 1885 DeSoto was annexed by the city of Rome, becoming the Fourth Ward. The construction of a bridge in 1886 connecting the DeSoto area with Between the Rivers (downtown Rome), the arrival of a street car line, and the location in the immediate area of a number of industries that provided many jobs were three factors that contributed to the rapid growth of the neighborhood in the late-nineteenth and early-twentieth centuries. Its development as a suburb, later subsumed by the city, is typical of the suburbs that began to appear nationwide as new theories about the advantages of suburban living developed and methods of transportation improved.

See Continuation Sheet.

9. Major Bibliographical References

See Continuation Sheet.

10. Ge	ograp	hical Data			
Acres of a	-incted	approxima	tely 20 acres		
Acreage of non	Róme' N	orth, Georgia		0	1:24,000
Quadrangle na				Quagrang	le scale
UTM Reference) S				
A 11 , 61 16 16	8 2 6 0	3,7 9,2 4,9 0	B 1, 6	6 6,8 1,1,0	3,7 9,2 3,0,0
	ting	Northing	Zone	Easting	Northing
c 1 6 6 6	19998	3792 4,7,0	D 1, 6	[6]6,8[0,0,0]	[3,7]9,2[8,2,0]
				(13/3/3/3/3/	
E 1 6 6 6	8 1 5 ρ	3, 7, 9, 2, 8, 2, 0	F L		
$G \sqcup \bigcup$	لببا		н 🔟		
Verbal bound	ary descript	ion and justification	m, 1 1		1
	11				a heavy black
ine on the e	enclosed ma	p, is described a	na justifiea in	section 7.	
List all states	s and counti	es for properties ove	rlapping state or c	ounty boundaries	
state	N/A	code	county		code
ototo					
state		code	county		code
11. Fo	rm Pre	epared By			
			1 2 1 . 2		
name/title	Caroly	n Brooks, Nationa	I Register Revi	ewer	
	Histor	ic Preservation S	ection	July 25	. 1983
organization		ertment of Natura	C	ate	•
street & numbe	270 Wa	shington Street,	S.W.	404/656 elephone	-2840
Street & Humbe				•	0.1
city or town	Atlant	:a	s	GA 303 tate	34
12. Sta	ate Hi	storic Pres	ervation	Officer C	ertification
The evaluated s	significance of	this property within the	state is:		
The evaluated o					
	national	state	_X local		
		oric Preservation Officer property for inclusion in			t of 1966 (Public Law 89–
		procedures set forth by			as been evaluated
_		51		2	
State Historic P	reservation O	fficer signature (exalesh (1. Agon	
	Elizal	eth A. Lyon	0		s/an/a
title	State	Historic Preserva	tion Officer	date	127/83
For NPS use	e only				
l hereby c	certify that this	property is included in	_		, ,
1 Ale	lores		Intered in the National Registe	date	9/1/83
Keeper of the	ne National Re	egister	ravauus. Kegist e	I	
)					•
Attest:	• • • • • • •			date	
Chief of Reg	gistration				

United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Inventory—Nomination Form

For NPS use only received date entered

Continuation sheet

Upper Avenue A Historic District
Significance Item number

Page 1

Architecture

The architecture present in Upper Avenue A Historic District provides an intact picture of two distinct types of housing occupied by two of Rome's income groups. Together they contribute to our knowledge of the variety of historic housing types present in Rome during the late-nineteenth and early-twentieth centuries. The majority of the houses along Avenue A are large, solid, frame structures with large porches and a modicum of late-Victorian detailing such as brackets, decorative shingles, scrollwork, and stained glass. These residences were the homes of business and professional men from Rome's middle class. At the north end of the district and scattered along West Tenth Street and Avenue B are more modest houses built by and for the factory workers who followed industry into the neighborhood beginning in the late 1880s. The majority of these houses are two-to-four room in plan, one-story in height, and with a small front porch and little or no interior and exterior detailing. They document housing associated with Rome's working class.

Local History

In terms of localhistory, the district is important as the home of representative members of two socio-economic classes important in the history of Rome. A number of business and professional men who individually made contributions to Rome's development and a group of workers who collectively contributed to Rome's industrial strength lived in the neighborhood. Their simultaneous presence in this neighborhood documents a housing pattern that was typical for Rome, although somewhat unusual elsewhere.

United States Department of the InteriorNational Park Service

National Register of Historic Places Inventory—Nomination Form

Upper Avenue A Historic District
Bibliographical References
Item number

For NPS was only received date entered

Page 1

Continuation sheet

Aycock, Roger. All Roads to Rome. Rome: Rome Area Heritage Foundation. 1981.

Battey, George Magruder, Jr. A History of Rome and Floyd County, 1540-1922. Atlanta: The Webb and Vary Company. 1922.

9

Early History of Rome, Floyd County, Georgia. Rome: Chamber of Commerce. n.d. On file at the State Archives.

"Floyd County Scrap Book." Rome News-Tribune. January 24, 1954.

Grant, Elmer P. Sr., Recollections of Rome. n.d. on file at State Archives.

"Hear 'Bout..." Rome News-Tribune. August 18, 1963.

"Hear 'Bout..." Rome News-Tribune. January 12, 1964.

Hicks, James W. Map of Rome, Georgia. 1871 (Rome Library).

"Preserving Rome's History". Rome News-Tribune. June 5, 1981.

"Remarkable Rome, Illustrated." Rome Tribune-Herald. 78 Pages. December 1911.

Rome, Georgia City Directories. 1880-81, 1883, 1888, 1898-1899, 1904, 1913, 1919, 1922, 1926-1927, 1929, 1931.

Sanborn Insurance Maps for Rome, Georgia. 1885, 1888, 1893, 1898, 1903, 1909, 1915, 1926.

"Sufferage Edition." Rome Tribune-Herald. March 1915. 30 pages.

The Tribune of Rome. October 2, 1888. "Anniversary and Trade Number."

"20th Centruy Rome, A Resume of Her Past, Present, and Great Future, Illustrated."

Special Industrial Edition by The Rome Tribune. M. Ohlander, compiler. 70 pages.

October 1902.

References Specific to Upper Avenue A

Brown, David. "Upper Avenue A Historic District: Historic District Information Form".
August, 1982. On file at Historic Preservation Section, Georgia Department of
Natural Resources, Atlanta. (This National Register nomination is based largely
on the information contained in this document.)

"Historic Home: 728 Avenue A." n.d. Typescript at Rome Library.

"Trinity Church Grew From Small Beginning in 1875." Rome News-Tribune. August 12, 1956.

